KYLE OF SUTHERLAND FISHERIES TRUST
[image: C:\Users\ksft\Pictures\Kyle Fisheries_logo-1.jpg]MEETING TITLE: 	TRUST ORDINARY MEETING
Meeting Date:	Thursday 22nd September 2022
Meeting Time:	 5.50 pm

MEETING MINUTES (Draft) 

Chair/Facilitator: 	Ashe Windham
Minute taker:	Jacqui Hamblin

In Attendance
	Trustees
	Attending

	Ashe Windham, Chair (AW)
Richard Sankey (RS)
John Green (JG)
Robbie Douglas-Miller (RDM)
Steven Mackenzie (SM)
Finlay McCulloch (FM)  
Ron Boothroyd (RB)
Michael Brown (MB)

	Keith Williams (KW) Director - Member
Andrew Graham Stewart (AGS) -Member
Ross Gollan (RG) - Member



	Apologies
	Guests

	
	



1. Welcome and apologies.
The Chair welcomed attendees to the meeting and accepted apologies.
 
2. The minutes from previous meeting of 23rd June 2022 were approved.

3. Open Actions B/Fwd and matters arising. 

	[bookmark: _Hlk116296603]No
	Action Title
	Actions
	Owner
	Raised
	Complete by

	1
	SANDS
	KW Contact local angling clubs, educators, and potential interested parties to determine interest. KW has spoken to local anglers.  RS Iain Robertson is taking a more regional approach. Parked due to Covid. Meeting in Ullapool with Ian Robertson. Youth event likely to be held in October. Spoken to Dornoch Lochan Sfor youngsters to attend 1 or 2 days.  Will be looking for Gillies to give a hand for few hours on the day.
	KW
	April 2019
	Ongoing

	2
	Shin Habitat project

	Hamish Muir Study recommends possible options; modelling, introducing gravel and more water.  Action KW ask HM for more examples. Action RS broach with SSE and SEPA Action further up the tree. Awaiting result of BCF application.  BCF funding application was granted and design process underway.  Tender completed awaiting SEPA CAR licence & NatureScot confirmation.
	SR/KW
	September 2019
	Ongoing

	3

	Carron Radio Tracking – Carron Management Plan
	Require more tags & receivers. Remind river workers/anglers on the Carron not to take fish. Action KW project description. KW to provide Carron management plan for review by AW. Arrange proprietors meeting.  Storyboard management plan likely to be produced as part of Marine Scotland funding. Positive discussions have been held with SSE re tree planting as a use for mitigation money. A meeting needs to be convened with Carron proprietors to discuss how money is allocated. Salmon have been tracked upstream of Glencalvie Falls.
	KW
	September 2019
March 2021
	ASAP

	4

	Schools Project
	The Salmon’s Journey, lifecycle with Bonar Bridge School and teacher Lisa Mackenzie.  Require funding for minibus to take kids to smolt sites.  Action SR explore grant funding for minibus. The Trust will fund if not forthcoming.   School’s project postponed to 2023 due to the maternity leave of key contact. Include Rosehall in future project.  Probably pass to Sean Dugan when he commences employment and integrate tree planting etc. into programme. SD will pick up in due course.
	SR
	September 2019
	May 2019

	5
	Migdale Smolt
	KW continue to work with Highland Council & Polly Burns of FMS (Polly left, now Charlotte). Document now with HC and believe with Migdale. Meeting recently held with Charlotte Middleton of FMS and Ben Johnson of Cooke Aquaculture to discuss potential development and collaboration in EMP. 
	KW
	Sep 2020
	ASAP

	6
	Reserves Policy
	KW to produce draft reserves policy to include restricted funds to JMG. Re-visit and base on fixed liabilities only.  Review in winter. SD employed by trust not board and annual salary needs to be included in reserves.  RG will be leaving at the end of September.
	KW/JH
	March 2021
	ASAP

	7
	New Distillery Development
	Contact SEPA & NatureScot regarding water quality impact and discharge. Planning application submitted without discharge element.  Will respond in due course. Planning process changed from original. Recognised by developer, removed the sea outfall. Applied without the discharge element. KW submitted response. Applicant did not seek permission for outfall at this stage.  This may be applied for at a later date.
	KW
	March 2022
	Complete

	8
	Sitka Spruce
	Liaise with Alan Wells reproliferation of sitka spruce. Not yet visited Fiag, advise SD of any other impacted areas.
	SD/RS
	June 2022
	ASAP



Matters arising
Migdale Smolt – As part of the proposed monitoring program the operators would have to pay for genetic work to be done.  AGS – It should be written into EMP that they have to pay for monitoring and genetic analysis. No EMPS to date have resulted in any changes in management operations on farms. KW - Only genetics can give us the answers we require. 
Distillery – Application stated that waste will be taken by tanker off site. The applicant may apply for an effluent outfall at later date.  If so, the time to object will be then.  MB- Peter Routledge put in an extensive report and he challenged the community council. The council whole heartedly support this development as jobs are very much needed. 
Sitka spruce – MB the riparian zone must be kept clear, a lot of work gone in for the removal of sitka.  In new planting schemes, grants will be withheld unless indigenous species are maintained and non-indigenous species removed.  AW- Could we use as sitka defences to protect saplings? MB - In most cases they are mulched.  Would not encourage use of any waste matter of sitka origin they are excedingly invasive.

4. Director’s Report -Discussed by exception
MB- We should consider the use of independent private contractors for planting trees. At a Beinn Tharsuinn fund meeting last week Scottish Power felt that funding should be spread to a much greater extent, broadening the base of how money is distributed. We should be making applications to all community councils within the catchment. It might be beneficial to farm out some of this work to independent contractors. KW- This will be the way the Riverwoods project is likely to go. Some of the work SD is doing already is meeting with contractors and owners looking at plans and giving direction. We will have no involvement with the actual planting in some cases. On the Upper Oykel, Sean is taking more of an active involvement with the process. MB- It may also be helpful for us when influencing commercial planting if we already have a relationship with independent operators. 
Electrofishing – SSE have a contractor out doing habitat survey of the Tirry. KW has spent a lot of time on the Tirry this summer. In his view there is considerable potential spawning habitat although gravels could do with a bit of rehabilitation in some areas. Hopefully, the SSE put to bed the notion that the Tirry is not a suitable habitat for salmon production once and for all. Overall, KW has been heartened by what he has seen on the Tirry. Other electrofishing has been done at the pipe bridge at Benmore, upstream and downstream of Glen Beag and other sites related to windfarms.
We routinely respond to commercial forestry consultations and Windfarms. The recent Shinness wind farm scoping was interesting because it includes potential habitat improvement out with the footprint of the actual farm development. ACTION (8) KW to send AW details.
RDM – We responded to the planning application for a pontoon at Cooke Aquaculture. He understood that they do not have planning permission for the overall site. How are we responding? KW - they do have planning permission for the overall site but this is an addition to the site.  The supporting information suggests that the pontoon will reduce the risk of escapes.  We are trying to encourage Cooke to take part in EMP.  We have said in our response to the planning application that they should be made to take part in an EMP which has proper monitoring in place. RDM - get this in writing.
RDM asked about the gravel augmentation project on the Shin. KW - we went out to tender and only one received, over the budget we had asked for more money from Nature Scot. There has been several other hold ups. SEPA had not issued a draft CAR licence until recently and we had to send it back as it was wrong. We have had another issue with getting trees from forestry.  RG- We were relying on one individual from Forestry and Land Scotland (FLS), we chased multiple times, then he went on leave for 2 weeks. Managed to circumvent this and FLS are now fast-tracking whole process. RDM – Please summarise what the problems are. KW- Will forestry sell us the trees that we need and can Murray Peat can do it in the timescale. We are short of funding, we did not ask NatureScot for enough.  Headline is about £10K or more although do have £4K in Shin restricted funds.  Was going to have to ask the trustees if we can fund any shortfall. 
SM – Murray Peat is ready to go and the trees will come.  
KW - Total cost of project is around £180K.
AW – View is there is enough money in the budget in reserves to fund the shortfall.  We will not get another chance. It was agreed to fund the shortfall.
RDM – Matter is resolved financially, the contractor is ready to go. Trees remain as a problem.
MB- Will speak to Fountain Forestry tomorrow. 
KW - It is now or never. 
MB – Think you will struggle in the window that you have to complete project in timeline. Need huge amount of equipment there to do the work.  No test holes have been done. He was concerned that the contractor would hit rock at very shallow depths.  Why not do half this year and half next year?
KW – Not possible as funding is only this year. There is potential to go into November by a few days if required and still avoid fish spawning.
SM –  I know contractors really well, got big kit organised, not scared to do what’s needed.
MB – It will stir up a lot of dirt. How are you going to monitor this?
SM – With a project this size, there is no chance of keeping the river totally clean. I have every faith in the contractors.  Shin fish spawn 6 weeks later than anywhere else on the Kyle.
KW - We can extend the time slot a little bit.  We have to balance the fish taking short term hits for long term benefits. Always been a risky project. Shin is in a bad state and needs help. 
AW – Any trustees not happy that we use unrestricted funds for this projects shortfall? No trustees expressed concern.
MB -  A word of warning as trustees. He was concerned about the long term. If someone downstream gets flooded we could personally be held responsible and sued for damage because we have engineered a difference.  As trustees of the Fisheries trust, are we happy that this is the case?
SM – CBEC have been employed to produce the design, and Murray Peat to undertake the work.  KW – we asked for environmental insurance. MB – Ask CBEC have they carried out a risk assessment.  If we have not asked for this, it needs to be done, we would be negligent.  KW This type of work goes to SEPA and their hydrologist will have looked at it and flood risk is within their remit.  MB - if you engineer any change then you are responsible. KW it will come down to trustees showing due diligence. KW can try and speak to CBEC if they have done risk assessment. 
RS – This is a complex issue. He has personally been involved in a large number of river restoration projects.  The normal process is consent from the environment agency, they would not normally issue consent unless the proper surveys etc. have been completed including hydrology.  Having seen the CBEC study he was pretty sure it had this. SEPA are issuing a CAR licence. If a catastrophic event occurs then ultimately it will be a combination of designer, consenter, and those that deliver the project who could be accountable.  There is always a risk in these things. We should ensure that the contractor has appropriate insurance for the work they carry out. Where do you draw the line? Ultimately, if no one takes responsibility we will spend next 50 years sat doing nothing. We have to make a judgement call.
MB - if there was ever a claim made it would go to all parties involved.  We could not protect ourselves.
RS -This goes beyond a risk assessment.  Agencies will not consent it unless they have done that. 
AW - Work to be done to check on risk assessment/insurance.  Murray Peat, was given the tender and was advised if did not have environmental insurance then could not proceed.  ACTION (9) KW to check on contractor insurance.

5. Budgets
Ross’ post has been funded by the Trust for the last 3 months. He has spent a lot of time on the adult sampling, with money to come in for that.  Project costs will need updating in terms of Riverwoods.  Shin gravels. should be cost neutral other than the shortfall mentioned.  Predicted income is a little bit down. Predicting a loss at the end of the year. A separate Riverwoods budget is available for viewing. It is a work in progress at the moment.
6. Auction
AW - Presently at 43 lots would like to get it up to 50.  Needs to be publicised widely.  KW has been in touch with Northern Times, Trout & Salmon. AGS - should be in the issue of Trout & Salmon that comes out tomorrow. ACTION (10) Drive up the circulation of auction details.  RG – I have agreed to help from abroad on the social media side. What are our responsibilities in advertising alcohol on social media?

7. Projects
I. Riverwoods – Presentation shared after meeting. 
II. Marine Scotland Projects – Adult sampling covered in Director’s report. Should help refine the river gradings. Main problem with the project is the way the funding comes through -  it is too late for spring run.

8. AOCB
RB- For the next auction we have to realise we lost potential bidders and lots by not getting information out. Need to firm up on the date very quickly and need to have the leaflets printed so they can be given out.  AW did have an action on last meeting for leaflet to be produced and nothing came of it.  ACTION (11) JH distribute auction leaflet.
SM- Back of leaflet membership form for the trust.
JG- We need to make sure we thank the donors for their donation.  Need to be working a little bit more on communicating who is providing the money. ACTION(12) SD/JH thank auction donors.
SM – Nice to see RG on the River this summer, welcome back anytime.

Meeting closed at:  19.32 pm
	 
Date of next meetings: 
TBA

Open & New Actions C/Fwd.
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	Raised
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	1
	SANDS
	KW Contact local angling clubs, educators, and potential interested parties to determine interest. KW has spoken to local anglers.  RS Iain Robertson is taking a more regional approach. Parked due to Covid. Meeting in Ullapool with Ian Robertson. Youth event likely to be held in October. Spoken to Dornoch Lochan Sfor youngsters to attend 1 or 2 days.  Will be looking for Gillies to give a hand for few hours on the day.
Successful event held October in conjunction with East Sutherland Active Schools.  In the region of 40 children attended.
	KW
	April 2019
	Complete

	2
	Shin Habitat project

	Hamish Muir Study recommends possible options; modelling, introducing gravel and more water.  Action KW ask HM for more examples. Action RS broach with SSE and SEPA Action further up the tree. Awaiting result of BCF application.  BCF funding application was granted and design process underway.  Tender completed awaiting SEPA CAR licence & NatureScot confirmation.  Construction phase successfully completed. Monitoring phase and encystment work to continue.
	SR/KW
	September 2019
	Ongoing

	3

	Carron Radio Tracking – Carron Management Plan
	Require more tags & receivers. Remind river workers/anglers on the Carron not to take fish. Action KW project description. KW to provide Carron management plan for review by AW. Arrange proprietors meeting.  Storyboard management plan likely to be produced as part of Marine Scotland funding. Positive discussions have been held with SSE re tree planting as a use for mitigation money. A meeting needs to be convened with Carron proprietors to discuss how money is allocated. Salmon have been tracked upstream of Glencalvie Falls. Management plan for all Kyle rivers in progress with funding from MS and Crown Estate.
	KW
	September 2019
March 2021
	ASAP

	4

	Schools Project
	The Salmon’s Journey, lifecycle with Bonar Bridge School and teacher Lisa Mackenzie.  Require funding for minibus to take kids to smolt sites.  Action SR explore grant funding for minibus. The Trust will fund if not forthcoming.   School’s project postponed to 2023 due to the maternity leave of key contact. Include Rosehall in future project.  Probably pass to Sean Dugan when he commences employment and integrate tree planting etc. into programme. SD will pick up in due course.
	SR
	September 2019
	May 2019

	5
	Migdale Smolt
	KW continue to work with Highland Council & Polly Burns of FMS (Polly left, now Charlotte). Document now with HC and believe with Migdale. Meeting recently held with Charlotte Middleton of FMS and Ben Johnson of Cooke Aquaculture to discuss potential development and collaboration in EMP. 
	KW
	Sep 2020
	ASAP

	6
	Reserves Policy
	KW to produce draft reserves policy to include restricted funds to JMG. Re-visit and base on fixed liabilities only.  Review in winter. SD employed by trust not board and annual salary needs to be included in reserves.  
	KW/JH
	March 2021
	ASAP

	7
	Sitka Spruce
	Liaise with Alan Wells reproliferation of sitka spruce. Not yet visited Fiag, advise SD of any other impacted areas.
	SD/RS
	June 2022
	Completed

	8
	Shinness Scoping
	Circulate to AW.
	KW
	September 2022
	Completed

	9
	Contractor Insurance
	KW to check contractor has appropriate insurance.
	KW
	September 2022
	Completed

	10
	Auction Publicity
	Increase auction publicity.
	All
	September 2022
	Completed

	11
	Distribute Leaflet
	Distribute existing auction leaflet.
	JH
	September 2022
	Completed

	12
	Auction thanks
	Arrange for thanks. Email of thanks sent to all lot donors asking to check their lot and circulate to their network
	JH/SD
	September 2022
	Completed
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